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                I
have always had an interest in business and investing. During my
years as an engineer for one of the Big Three automakers, I began to
pay attention to the financial markets and started faithfully reading
the Wall
Street Journal.
When the internet started making information about the stock market
accessible to ordinary people, I started reading the online financial
gurus. In fact, I still believe that online stock charts are the
greatest thing to happen in the financial marketplace since the New
York Stock Exchange opened its doors. 


This
book is written for the retail investor who wants an overview of the
market in easily understandable terms and a clear explanation of how
the pieces fit together. My goal is to leave you with a practical
working knowledge of the stock market with a minimum cost of time and
frustration when you finish this book. 


I
don't recommend particular stocks, and other than some time-tested
strategies that every investor should know, I don't recommend a
particular technique or philosophy. That's because I don't follow
financial gurus, and in my opinion, you shouldn't either. I do
include some methods from the experts in Chapter 6, but only so you
can compare different approaches and examine them with a critical
eye. My first accountant told me, "Evan, nobody cares about your
money as much as you do." That advice has stayed with me and
spurred me to keep learning. Knowledge is power – power that allows
me to maintain complete control over my investments and not be taken
in by the latest and greatest investment fad without examining it for
myself and seeing whether it passes the smell test. 


When
I took an early retirement from my job nine years ago, I knew I
wanted to try my hand at the stock market. I had a nice retirement
package and years of savings built up. My wife, Nedra, and I owned
our home free and clear. Our children were grown and their college
was nearly paid for. The United States economy was doing decently. So
I bought a couple of books on stock investing and became a retail
investor. 


I
know you’re thinking, “What’s next?” You’re wondering if I
figured out how to beat the market and became a millionaire. Or the
more pessimistic of you are wondering if I bet our life savings on a
dud IPO and lost everything. 


The
answer is neither. I didn’t figure out how to beat the market,
although I wasted a lot of time and energy trying to. And I didn’t
bet the farm on my stock investments. Even if I had been dumb enough
to do that, Nedra would have brought me up short in a big hurry. 


The
biggest challenge for me over the past nine years was simplifying the
process. I’ve read numerous books for beginning stock investors,
and too few of them do a good job of explaining the big picture and
where someone like you or me fits in. Plenty of books define
investment terms like market cap, ETFs, and IRAs, but understanding
those terms in isolation from each other didn’t help me one bit. In
my confusion, combined with my engineer’s tendency to
overcomplicate things, I made a few beginner’s mistakes and worried
far more than I needed to before making a decision. 


But
I persevered and learned, partly by studying, and partly by doing. I
invested very conservatively and did a lot of practice investing on
simulator websites until I felt more confident. As I learned more, I
discovered that my background as an engineer gave me an advantage,
and I found myself applying my analytical and math skills in a new
way. Investing became fun and emotionally rewarding, as well as
bringing me excellent financial returns. 


Apply
what you learn here to develop your own investment style. Be creative
and enjoy the process. Don’t spend more time or money than you
have, and if you find yourself worrying about your investments,
remember that even the world’s greatest investors often call it
wrong. 


I
wish you happiness and prosperity – in equal and generous
quantities. 


– Evan
Houpt



I
quit my job several years ago to devote full time to my stock market
endevors. My focus was always long term though you tend to get swayed
by the next big wave like the internet boom of the 90's and the
social media boom currently. However thanks to my wife who helped me
stay focussed. It helped that I had read a lot about stock market
crashes and boom cycles to get emotionally attached to either one. 


Happy
Investing and best of luck ! 


– John
Border



                
                

                
            

            
        

    
        
            
                
                
                    
                        Chapter 1 Investment Options
                    

                    
                    
                        
                    

                    
                

                
                
                    
                Stocks
are a great way to invest your income and receive a return, but
they're not the only way. When I first started investing, I was
entirely focused on stocks and made that choice without looking at
the alternatives. Fortunately, I’m happy with my results, but if I
had a do-over, I would compare stocks next to other investment
vehicles and make a more informed decision. 


To
keep you from starting out with the disadvantage I had, let’s look
at the big picture of stocks. 



Understanding
Securities 


To
understand stocks, you should know what securities are, because a
stock is a type of security. A security is a financial instrument
that has a certain monetary value and is fungible
– meaning that it can be purchased or traded. As an investor,
securities are your bread and butter – you invest in them, and if
you invest well, they give you a return on your investment in the
form of interest, growth, or dividends – or sometimes a combination
of these three. 


Securities
may be private, which means only select individuals may invest in
them, or they may be public, meaning that anyone can invest in them
as long as they're willing to follow the rules that govern investors
and investments. In the United States, the rules for publicly traded
securities are set and enforced by the Securities and Exchange
Commission (SEC). It is the job of the SEC to make sure that
investors are treated fairly, and that all investments are presented
honestly and free of illegal dealings such as insider trading. 


There
are two types of securities: equity securities and debt securities.
Here are some facts about each type. 



Equity
Securities 


Equity
securities are ownership interests in a company that issues them and
allows them to be publicly traded on the open market. Because the
owner of the equity security actually owns a piece of the company, he
gets part of the company’s profit or loss. 


A
stock is the most common type of equity security. Stocks are
sometimes simply called “equities.” Stock owners are called
“shareholders,” because they hold a share of the company. 


Why
Stocks Are a Great Investment



There
are some excellent reasons that the stock market is so attractive to
investors: 



  	

	On
	the average, returns from stocks outpace the inflation rate of US
	currency, coming in at above 10 percent annually, compared to an
	inflation rate of just over 3 percent. 
	

	

  	

	The
	tax rates for the returns on most stocks are lower than for other
	investments (see
	Chapter 10,
	Managing Your Tax Liabilities). 
	

	

  	

	Liquidity.
	Although liquidating your stock portfolio to raise emergency funds
	isn’t the best financial management strategy, sometimes it’s
	necessary, and when you own stocks, converting them to cash is a
	simple matter of calling your broker. 
	







[image: image 1]






Chart
showing growth of the Dow Jones Industrial Average since 1900 (not
adjusted for inflation) 


The
down side of stock investment is that there’s some risk. That’s
not surprising. Generally, in life as well as in the investment
world, risk and reward tend to go hand in hand. The up side is that a
good diversification strategy and smart decisions can mitigate most
of the risk 


Stock
Classes



There
are two types, or classes, of stocks you should be familiar with. 



  	

	Preferred
	stock
	is a higher class of stock than common stock and provides extra
	benefits to the shareholder. Preferred stock holders often receive
	an extra return on their shares, called dividends. If the company
	goes out of business, preferred shareholders are paid first.
	However, preferred shares usually don’t include voting rights.
	Some preferred stocks are classified as debt securities instead of
	as equities because their terms are so restrictive. 
	

	

  	

	Common
	stock
	is a single class of shares, usually the largest class in the
	company. Some common stock pays dividends (see Chapters
	8
	and
	9),
	but only after the preferred shareholders take theirs. Holders of
	common stock are the last to be paid for their shares in a
	liquidation. Common stock holders always have voting rights. As a
	retail investor, you’ll almost always be investing in common
	stock. 
	





The
Responsibilities of Stock Ownership



Although
the rise of discount brokerages and the wealth of information on the
market has made it easy to get into the stock market, the
responsibility of managing your stock portfolio ultimately falls on
you. When you sign a brokerage agreement, you'll see in the fine
print that you don't get to blame your broker if the market takes a
turn for the worse and you lose money on your investments. Even a
mutual fund, which is about as hands-off an investment vehicle as you
can get, should get scrutiny by you on a quarterly or monthly basis
to make sure you're not wasting your money in the wrong investments. 


Now,
about voting rights. When you buy stock in a company, you’re a
co-owner, so you receive the right to vote on large issues that
affect the company. You get one vote for each share you own, so the
more shares you own, the more your vote influences the company. 


The
largest issue before you as a holder of common stock in a company is
voting for the board of directors. The board is the decision-making
body of the company and is responsible for hiring and firing upper
management, as well as major investment decisions such as mergers and
buyouts. Sometimes shareholders also vote on very large matters of
company policy, including compensation of executives. However, the
business judgment decisions for the day-to-day operations of the
company are in the hands of the board and the upper level managers. 


Many
individual shareholders don’t vote their shares because they
believe their votes don’t matter if they only own a small
percentage of the company’s stock. I always vote my shares because
it’s so easy, and I believe that if enough people vote, it makes a
difference. Voting your shares doesn’t require you to travel to
corporate headquarters. If you’re a shareholder, the company is
required by law to send you a proxy voting statement, either
electronically or by mail. Your vote is through a “proxy,” a real
person who casts votes on your behalf as you direct him or her. You
can vote online, or by filling out and mailing back your proxy
statement. 


Shareholders
can sell their stocks to other people, and they can buy stocks from
other people. That’s called trading. That’s what this book is
about, and that’s where the fun begins. 


Other
Equity Securities



There
are other ways besides stocks for you to invest your funds and own a
part of your investment. For example, a money market fund is one type
of mutual fund that's about as simple as it gets if you are looking
for an entry level route into investing in equities. Like other
mutual funds, money market funds are sold by financial management
firms. Unlike stocks and ordinary mutual funds, shares of a money
market fund have a fixed price, normally $1 per share. These funds
pay out dividends, and they're fairly liquid, so you can make
withdrawals on short notice. 


Additional
equity securities, like real estate, partnerships, and owning your
own business can provide handsome returns. However, lack of liquidity
plagues these other equity investments. You shouldn’t pursue them
unless you’re comfortable with having your money tied up for months
or years at a time. 



Debt
Securities 


Debt
securities are interests in a loan that a borrower agrees to repay to
a lender, with interest. The original loan will have clearly defined
terms for the borrower and lender. These include: 



  	

	Principal:
	This is the original amount of the loan. If a borrower asks a lender
	for a loan of $500,000 to start a business, that amount is the
	principal. 
	

	

  	

	Interest
	rate:
	This is the percentage of the principal that gets added on to the
	loan to compensate the lender for letting the borrower use his
	money. Interest rates are usually expressed as an annual percentage
	rate (APR), so an APR of 10 percent on a $500,000 loan would add
	$50,000 per year to the loan amount until the borrower starts paying
	it back. 
	

	

  	

	Maturity
	date:
	This is the date on which the loan must be paid back. For example,
	that 30-year mortgage on your home means you must repay the
	principal plus any accrued interest in full within 30 years after
	you signed the mortgage note. 
	





Debt
securities return income on your investment in the form of interest,
as a reward for you lending out your money. They tend to be more
stable than equity securities because you're virtually guaranteed to
make back the principal. Retail investors are drawn to debt
securities because of their simplicity along with their lower risk.
These investments are typically sold through channels that provide a
fair amount of hand holding for the rookie investor. 


The
trade off you make when you invest in debt securities is their lower
return on your investment. A good rule of thumb you should learn up
front with investing is that low risk means a lower return, while
higher risk brings a higher return. Because the borrower has to pay
back the principal no matter what, the interest rate on the loan is
low and the lender makes less money than if he invested in the
riskier arena of the stock market. 


If
you invest in debt securities, your relationship with the borrower
will vary, depending on the type of security you're dealing with.
With some types, such as bonds, you are the lender and have a direct
relationship with the borrower. With other types, such as
collateralized securities, the investor is not the original lender
and never meets the borrower. Instead, an investment bank will make a
deal with the lender to turn the original loan into securities that
can be bought and sold in the financial marketplace. The investor in
the collateralized security buys a chunk of this loan (called a
tranche), and probably many others as well, in one package. The idea
is to spread the risk of the individual debt securities among as many
investors as possible. (See
Chapter 10,
Spotlight: The 2008 Collapse of the Financial Market and the Fate of
the Big Banks.) 


Collateralized
securities are generally only offered to sophisticated private
investors, such as hedge funds. If you're going to invest in debt
securities, your only real choices are bonds, and certificates of
deposit (CDs). 


Bonds



The
most common example of debt securities is bonds. Although the stock
market gets the lion's share of attention from investors and the
media because its returns are higher, I would be doing you, the
reader, a disservice if I left bonds out of this book. Why? Because
traditionally, bonds have been the safe harbor that investors look to
when the stock market gets too volatile to invest all of their money
in. 


Bonds
are subject to market forces just like stock, so they do fluctuate in
price, but these fluctuations aren't nearly as extreme as the stock
market can be. Some bonds, such as U.S. Savings Bonds can also be
packaged into mutual funds (see
Chapter 4,
How Stocks Are Traded) to add diversity and stability for investors
who prefer to have a fund manager build their portfolio instead of
doing it themselves. 


Here
is some terminology for you to get familiar with if you're thinking
of adding bonds to your investment portfolio: 



  	

	Issuer:
	The borrower is called the issuer, because it "issues" the
	bond, meaning it creates the loan as a debt security that can be
	publicly traded. Bonds can be issued by private corporations, by the
	federal government, and by state governments and municipalities such
	as cities and townships (these are called "muni bonds").
	Government and muni issued bonds provide the investor with some
	significant tax advantages (see
	Chapter 10,
	Looking Toward the Future). 
	

	

  	

	Bond
	Principal:
	The principal amount of the bond is sometimes also called the "face
	value" (or sometimes the "par value") and is usually
	the purchase price of the bond, unless the issuer sells it to you at
	a discount. When you buy a bond, you’re agreeing to lend the
	issuer the face value amount of the bond for a set period, such as
	five years. 
	

	

  	

	Maturity:
	Bonds are sold with a clearly defined maturity period. When this
	period ends, the bond issuer's obligation also ends, and it returns
	your investment to you. Bond maturity periods can range from 90 days
	for short-term federal treasury bills (called T-bills), to 30 years
	for long-term government bonds. Corporate bonds generally mature in
	three to 10 years. 
	

	

  	

	Coupon:
	The interest you receive when you invest in bonds is called the
	coupon rate, or sometimes just coupon. Until the bond matures, the
	issuer will calculate a fixed or variable interest rate on the
	principal and pay it out to you at intervals, usually six months. 
	

	

  	

	Yield:
	This is the measurement method for calculating the money you make on
	your bond investment. Yields are calculated in two ways. The current
	yield
	is coupon income only, which is calculated similar to the yield on
	dividends (see
	Chapter 8,
	Introduction to Dividend Investing). Current yield measures the
	ratio of a bond's price to its annual coupon and is always expressed
	as a percentage. The formula for calculating yield is: annual
	coupon / bond price For
	example, if you pay $85 for a bond with a $4 annual coupon ($2 every
	six months), your current yield is about 4.7% ($4 / $85). The
	maturity
	yield
	takes the coupon yield and adds in any appreciation in the bond
	principal if you purchased it at a discount. 
	





The
thing to remember about bonds is that in a volatile market, their
prices tend to go up because more investors are seeking a more stable
investment vehicle, so the demand increases their purchase price. At
the same time, as the demand and price for bonds goes up, the yield,
or interest payout, goes down. 


Bonds
are rated according to how much risk they present. The major rating
agencies are Moody's, Standard and Poor's, and Fitch Ratings. Their
classification labels are pretty similar, though not quite identical,
and are designed to tell investors about the bond issuer's credit
status. Good credit earns the issuer investment-grade status on its
bonds, which the raters label AAA, AA, A, or BBB (Moody's calls BBB
status Baa). Poor credit results in junk-bond status, labeled BB
(Moody's calls this Ba), B, CCC, CC, C, and D. D in this case also
stands for default status. 


Generally,
bonds aren't a very liquid investment vehicle. When you buy a bond,
you're in for the duration of the maturity period, with the exception
of some US Treasury bonds that are traded on exchanges just like
stocks. You can also make bond investments all or part of your mutual
fund portfolio to give you greater liquidity if that's important to
you. 


Corporate
Bonds



Corporations
issue their own bonds and traditionally, they were considered very
good investments – similar to dividends (see Chapters
8
and
9),
but with higher yields. However, corporate bonds do have risk,
especially in today's volatile economy. For one thing, most corporate
bonds are issued without collateral, so you're depending on the
company's credit status and the integrity of the rating agencies when
you evaluate their risk. 


The
other drawback of corporate bonds is that some of them are callable.
This means that the issuing company can pay you back your principal
before you've had the chance to collect all of your coupon payments
for the full maturity period. 


Government
and Municipal Bonds



The
US government issues bonds to raise funds for the expense of running
the government, and for special projects. States and municipalities
also issue bonds, called "muni's." It would beyond the
scope of this book to describe all of the different types of
government bonds and their ins and outs. Suffice to say that US
Treasury bonds are considered extremely stable because if the fed
defaults, we're all in a world of trouble! 


However,
municipal bonds aren't as attractive as they were before the recent
financial crisis. The twenty-first century has seen several major US
cities declare bankruptcy, putting the repayment of their bond
obligations in jeopardy. 


Before
you invest in any bonds, evaluate the issuer as carefully as you
would evaluate a company's stock. 


Certificates
of Deposit (CDs)



These
debt securities are explained in more detail in Chapter 2, Setting
and Reaching Your Investment Goals. Briefly, a CD is a loan you make
directly to your bank, which pays you interest for the loan. There is
usually a penalty if you try to withdraw your CD loan before the
maturity date. CDs that offer you instant withdrawals generally pay a
very low interest rate. 
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